
Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

July 10, 2014
Minutes

Board Attendees: Chairperson Karen Nash, Secretary Arlin Sechrist, Norman Hunt, Tim Loflin, and Darcus Bisher 
Staff Attendees: Clerk to the Board/Interim Manager Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick, Field Supervisor Jay Thomas

Guest Attendees: see attached list 
Karen Nash called the meeting to order and a moment of silence was observed. 
Approval of Minutes: The Board reviewed the June 12, 2014 Minutes and Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, Norman Hunt seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. 

Public Comment: Eric Easter explained that his renter had received a leak adjustment on the June 1st bill, but that after speaking with Field Supervisor Jay Thomas, he understood there may have been an error made during the District staff’s re-reading procedure. He expressed concern that the error delayed his being notified of the possible leak, resulting in high usage on both the June and July bills and requested the Board consider an additional adjustment.  Jay Thomas confirmed that the staff may have made an error while re-reading this particular meter and Renae Stafford recommended that a leak adjustment be made on the July bill as well, due to the staff re-reading error. The Board agreed.
Rodney Byerly explained that he owns a lot in Dixie Shores and is interested in connecting to the wastewater system but understands that he may not be able to because the property may not have been included in the total number NCDENR permitted for connection. Renae Stafford explained that NCDENR permitted a certain number of connections, and that the PERCS Unit recently confirmed that any connections beyond the permitted number would likely require a hydraulic model of the system, and revised plans/specifications. Following discussion of which properties (active water customers, locations for which tap fees were paid, etc.) Hobbs, Upchurch, & Associates included in the documents submitted for permitting, the Board advised staff to further research which properties are included in the permitted number and get back to Mr. Byerly.
Tina Byerly inquired what the likelihood of the District folding and stopping the project, since the 30% participation in connections does not provide the revenue needed to pay for it. Norman Hunt confirmed that was not likely and Darcus Bisher explained that (if so) the Board would no longer be running the District.    

Gene Hartman discussed that he was a representative of the Pinehaven Homeowner’s Association and has recently attempted to dig drainage ditches in the subdivision. He explained that in the past couple of years, he has requested the District to assist with this, due to contractors removing a tile and installing lateral assembly boxes in the ditch line during the original sewer project construction. Gene Hartman further explained that following his attendance at the September 2013 meeting he understood that the District would research and get back to him. He requested the Board review the Minutes of that meeting and Renae Stafford read from the Minutes that Gene Hartman had expressed dissatisfaction with the condition which the contractors had left the roads in Pinehaven and with installed valve boxes in ditches. She also read that the Board had agreed with her suggestion to research whether additional gravel was needed. Following discussion that no action had been taken to address the boxes in the ditches, Renae Stafford suggested that she research whether the boxes were placed within the utility right-of-way, and consult with Attorney Leann Martin regarding whether or not the District has a responsibility to relocate the boxes. The Board agreed.    
Adoption of the Agenda: Following the Board’s review of the draft agenda, Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the agenda as written, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0.  
Reports/Old Business 

Badin Lake Sewer Project/Connections Update: Renae Stafford discussed that there are 143 residents fully operational on the wastewater system and that after experiencing the slight delay in receiving the 150 lateral parts from EOne, the District did receive them in mid-June. She confirmed that staff has assembled the parts and began installations this week for the few remaining locations in Pinehaven. She also explained that staff is anticipating McGougan to complete inspections/draft the engineer’s partial certification later in the month and that the District may be able to mail out notification to residents in the second portion of Pinehaven around mid-August. Renae Stafford confirmed that the staff would begin assembly replacements in the Lakemont/Whip-O-Will subdivision next, and that EOne has provided August 4th as the tentative start date for their warranty inspections on the operational residential grinder pumps.      
Financial: The Board reviewed the monthly financial report and Lisa Hedrick explained that being this is the fiscal year end, the report is preliminary. She also discussed that the District should be at 100% and confirmed that revenues are at 102%, and that on the expenses side, Water Purchased is at 89%. She explained that Renae Stafford had requested she inform the Board that she had approved an invoice for around $9,500.00 from Davidson Water, where more water than usual was purchased for the month, due to the work ongoing at the North Main Tank. Lisa Hedrick also discussed that the Water Department is at 81%, the Wastewater Department is at 84%, with both the telephone and worker’s compensation insurance line items being slightly over, and the Administrative Department is at 94%, with the professional services line item being slightly over. She reiterated that only the three line items are slightly over, all the departments are under budget, and also informed the Board that Renae Stafford had signed off on payment for the General Insurance renewal, which was included in the budget.
Water Loss: Karen Nash discussed that the loss for the month was at 8%, and Jay Thomas explained that one theory for the extremely low percentage involved the North Main tank being bypassed for several weeks in preparation of upgrading the pump. 
Legal Services Invoice: The Board reviewed the invoice from Leann Martin for legal services for June. 
Regular Business

Badin Lake Sewer Project/Wastewater Overflow Occurrence: The Board reviewed a memo detailing the wastewater overflow which had recently occurred near the Uwharrie River bridge, and Renae Stafford explained that the information provided included the action taken during and after the occurrence to cease the overflow, repair the line, report the occurrence to NCDENR, and also the cost the District incurred. Jay Thomas provided further explanation of the occurrence, and the rationale behind the staff’s initial decision to turn the water off during the line repair. Renae Stafford explained that looking ahead to possible similar occurrences in the future, staff recommends the District consider turning the water off to reduce line pressure during repair, rather than through the use of pumping services so that both the financial burden and inconvenience to customers can be considered in determining the most appropriate standard procedure. She also confirmed that the District adopted an Emergency Management Plan in 2010, but that it has not been updated to include procedures for wastewater emergencies, and that staff anticipates contacting a recently retired NCDENR-DWQ representative, to obtain a quote for him to assist staff with the development of a separate Emergency Response Plan, or additional language for the existing EMP. Following the Board’s discussion of whether they should be involved in deciding the appropriate actions in overflow occurrences, they agreed that the staff should make procedural decisions until such time that a written Emergency Response Plan could be developed and adopted. 

Badin Lake Sewer Project/Availability Fee: The Board reviewed information provided which Renae Stafford explained included confirmation the District received from the UNC School of Government that confirmed that the General Statutes only allow the District to charge an availability fee to undeveloped property that could be issued a building permit. She further explained that although connection to the system is required, the District is potentially facing a significantly smaller number of connections than originally projected, and that the total customer base would not result in reasonable or even bearable monthly sewer rates. The Board reviewed several options to address this issue, including the following: 1) confirming whether the General Statues cited by NCDENR-IFS in their May 2013 letter (responding to District’s request for extension on loan from 20 years to 30 years, and changing to a zero percent interest) are applicable to the District’s loan, 2) Research whether or not the District could sell the wastewater system to another municipality or private company, 3) Seek a change to the General Statute language regarding the availability fee. Following review, the Board agreed that the item should be tabled until the August meeting to allow the Board time to consider the options presented.
Generator Maintenance Agreement: Renae Stafford reminded the Board that they had approved a maintenance agreement with Southern Switchgear for one major service to the pump station generators in November, and that the Jay Thomas had agreed to obtain a proposal for both a major and minor maintenance service for the 2014-2015 fiscal year. She explained that following a lack of professionalism and customer service experienced with the company, Jay Thomas had contacted National Power to obtain a similar quote. The Board reviewed the maintenance agreement and Renae Stafford explained that in addition to the semi-annual preventative maintenance on the generators, National Power had recommended a bi-annual service of coolant flushing/refill hoses. She discussed that the staff’s recommendation is to approve the Silver Plan maintenance quote in the amount of $7,875.00/year, and the coolant flush service quote in the amount of $5,829.00/every other year, and requested that the Board note that the $5,829.00 may vary slightly due to the fact that the cost for three generators included in the total has not been finalized yet. Renae Stafford confirmed that following approval, the staff would issue a cancellation notice to Southern Switchgear to avoid automatic renewal of the annual major maintenance contract. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the National Power generator service contract as discussed, seconded by Tim Loflin, passed by the Board 5-0.   
Mowing Service: Renae Stafford discussed that the District was recently contacted by the company which provides mowing/landscaping at the office, pump station properties, etc. to request an increase for their services. The Board reviewed a breakdown of the current and proposed charges at each location and Renae Stafford confirmed that the staff has been completely satisfied with Top Notch and recommends approval of the increase. Following discussion, Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the proposed increase in rates with Top Notch, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0.  
Annual Bad Debt List: The Board reviewed the report of write-off eligible bad debts for accounts made inactive between July 1, 2013 and June 30, 2014 which totaled $4,977.67, and Lisa Hedrick discussed that the total last year was approximately $10,747.00. Following brief discussion of the process for collections, Norman Hunt made a motion to approve the Annual Bad Debt List in the amount of $4,977.67 and authorize staff to send the accounts to collections. Darcus Bisher seconded the motion, passed by the Board 5-0.
Proposed Annexation: Renae Stafford discussed that the District was recently contacted by Steve Proctor (NCDENR Public Water Supply Section), who provided a summary of the General Statutes related to annexation and recommended that each separate area be an individual annexation. She also explained that Mr. Proctor had advised involving the District’s attorney in the process, and that staff recommends the Board authorize consultation with Leann Martin on the annexation process and to move forward as per the Statutes. Following discussion and review of a map of the proposed annexation areas, Darcus Bisher made the motion for staff to proceed as recommended, seconded by Tim Loflin, passed by the Board 5-0.  
Dump Truck Repair: Renae Stafford explained that the District has recently experienced major problems with the 1988 dump truck, which Lanier Diesel has diagnosed as either a piston breach or blown head gasket, either of which requires replacing the engine. The Board reviewed quotes for the replacement from both Lanier Diesel and JP’s Truck Service and Jay Thomas provided details of the staff’s research in considering the purchase of a used dump truck instead, and confirmed that their investigation has led staff to recommend replacing the engine through JP’s Truck Service. Darcus Bisher made a motion to approve the quote from JP’s Truck Service in the amount of $12,005.53, for replacement of the engine, seconded by Tim Loflin, passed by the Board 5-0. 
Hwy 49 Valve Replacement: Renae Stafford discussed that following Underwood Pump Sales and Service’s inspection of the valves located throughout the distribution system, they had recommended replacement of the altitude valve at the Hwy 49 tank due to it having issues getting stuck closed, which prevents the tank from filling properly. The Board reviewed a quote from Underwood for replacement of the valve and Renae Stafford confirmed that staff recommended approval of the quote. Tim Loflin made a motion to approve the quote from Underwood Pump Sales & Service in the amount of $7,580.45 for replacement of the valve. Arlin Sechrist seconded, passed by the Board 5-0. 
Draft Newsletter: Following review, Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the draft newsletter, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0. 

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Badin Lake Sewer Project litigation and potential litigation with Badin Shores Resort, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0. No action taken. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move back into open session, seconded by Norman Hunt, passed by the Board 5-0.  

Norman Hunt made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Darcus Bisher, passed by the Board 5-0. Adjourned. 
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